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 BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS’ COMPENSATION COMMISSION

                      CLAIM NO. F606240

SANDRA VAN WYK, EMPLOYEE CLAIMANT

    
WAL-MART ASSOCIATES, INC.                                         
CLAIMS MANAGEMENT, INC.,                              RESPONDENTS 

                               

OPINION FILED NOVEMBER 25, 2008

A hearing was held before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE CHANDRA HICKS,
on October 20, 2008, in Searcy, White County, Arkansas.

The claimant was represented by The Honorable Kenneth Olsen,
Attorney at Law, Bryant, Arkansas.   

The respondents were represented by The Honorable Curtis L.
Nebben, Attorney at Law, Fayetteville, Arkansas.
   

                   STATEMENT OF THE CASE

     A hearing was held in the above-styled claim on October 20,

2008, in Searcy, Arkansas.  A prehearing conference was held in

this claim on September 22, 2008, and a Prehearing Order was

entered in this case on that same date.  This Prehearing Order

set forth the stipulations offered by the parties, the issues to

be litigated, and their respective contentions.

     The following stipulations were submitted by the parties

either during the prehearing conference or at the time of the

hearing, these are hereby accepted.  

1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of the within claim.
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2.  The employee-employer relationship existed on or about

May 29, 2006.

3.  At the time of the claimant’s injury, she earned an

average weekly wage of $202.00, which entitles her to weekly

compensation rates of $135.00, for both temporary total

disability and permanent partial disability.

By agreement of the parties, the issues to be presented at the

hearing were as follows:

1.  Whether the claimant is entitled to an impairment rating

of zero (0) to fourteen percent (14). 

     2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to permanency benefits 

for facial disfigurement.   

3.  Controversion and a controverted attorney’s fee.

The claimant contends that as a result of her compensable

injury of May 28, 2006 (sic), she is entitled to permanency

benefits for facial disfigurement, as well as a permanent

impairment rating of zero (0) to fourteen (14) percent to the

whole person pursuant to Chapter 4, Table 9, of the AMA Guides,

4TH Edition.  The claimant further contends that her attorney is

entitled to a controverted attorney’s fee.  

The respondents contend that there are no objective and

measurable findings to support an impairment rating.  Therefore,

it is not liable for the same.  Respondents further deny that the

claimant is entitled to permanency benefits for facial
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disfigurement.  

     The documentary evidence submitted in this case consists of

the Commission’s Prehearing Order of September 22, 2008, the

claimant’s Response to the Prehearing Questionnaire, and the

respondents’ Response to the Prehearing Questionnaire, as these

have all been marked as Commission’s Exhibit No. 1.  The

claimant’s Medical Packet was marked as Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1. 

The respondents’ Medical Packet was marked as Respondents’

Exhibit No. 1.            

The following witness testified at the hearing: the 

claimant.  

                         DISCUSSION

At the time of the hearing, the claimant was seventy-one 

years old.  She has worked for the respondent-employer since

September 10, 1996.  While working for the respondent-employer,

the claimant sustained an admittedly compensable injury, on or

about May 29, 2006, which included, but was not limited to 

“contusion and hematoma to the right side of her forehead,” when

she tripped over a cord while performing duties in the photo lab,

as a photo technician.        

     According to the claimant, she struck the right side of her

forehead area on a metal filing cabinet.  The claimant testified

that as a result of the fall, she had a bloody nose, and a

bruised knee and elbow.  She also testified that she had a bruise
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and cut above her right eyebrow.        

     The claimant testified that the respondent-employer had the

claimant transported to a local hospital for emergency treatment. 

She testified that at the emergency room, they put a bandage

around her head, gave her some pain pills, and told her to return

home and if she had any problems, to see her primary care

physician.    

     Since her injury, the claimant has returned to work for the

respondent-employer.  According to the claimant, she was off work

for approximately two-and-a-half weeks due to her compensable

injury.  The claimant testified, the company doctor, Dr. Frank

Bivins returned her to work.  At that time, she denied having any 

symptoms that affected her ability to work.  However, the

claimant admitted she was uncomfortable with the appearance of

her face, as she had a hematoma and a scar across her head.      

     With respect to the scar, the claimant testified that it was

red, purple in color, and an inch or less in protrusion.   

     According to the claimant, she continues to work for the

respondent-employer without any type of problem doing her work.

She admitted to seeing a neurologist in Conway, Dr.

Freyaldenhoven for one visit because the respondent-employer

allowed her only one visit.  The claimant agreed that her last

visit with Dr. Freyaldenhoven was on February 28, 2007.  The

claimant denied seeing any other doctors for her compensable
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injury as of the date of the hearing.  She further agreed her

change-of-physician was to Dr. Freyaldenhoven.    

     She admitted that she does not have any scars on her face or

head as a result of her fall.  However, with respect to the

disfigurement for which she is asking for compensation benefits,  

the claimant testified that she has swelling above her eye

(right) and nerve damage above, in her forehead and into her

head/hairline, which she believes is causing the numbness.  The

claimant also testified that she is unable to raise her right

eyebrow.  The claimant denied having the swollen ridge above her

eyebrow prior to her accident.  She denies that it ever goes

away, although Dr. Bivins had indicated in August of 2007 that he

felt it would go down on its own.

     The claimant testified:

Q.  Now, you described other symptoms which we’re here
to discuss today.  You described numbness.  Where are
you having numbness?

A.  Right here on my forehead and right up in here
(indicating).  I can’t tell you, I can show you.

Q.  Okay, you’re pointing to, first, above your right
eyebrow and your forehead...

A.  Right.

Q. ... and then, secondly, above the hairline, directly
above the first spot, correct?

A.  Right.

Q.  And you’ve got your fingers on your scalp through
your hair, right now.
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A.  That’s right.

Q.  What is significant about that area?

A.  It’s numb because of that nerve damage.

Q.  Okay.  Now, that doesn’t really cause you - does it
cause you any difficulty?

A.  Occasional headaches.

Q.  Okay.  How often do you have the headaches?

A.  A couple of times a week.

Q.  And how would you describe the headaches -
location, intensity, and so forth?

A.  Well, they’re up in here (indicating), but I have
to - I just take Tylenol to alleviate them.

Q.  Okay, once again, you’re indicating around you’re
forehead...

A.  Yeah, up in this area.

Q.  Okay.  And, when you have these headaches, are you
limited in any way from performing any kind of
activity?

A.  No, sir, I’m not.

     According to the claimant, she is unable to take anything

for the swelling, as it is not painful, but it is uncomfortable. 

     A review of the medical evidence of record demonstrates that

the claimant sought emergency medical treatment for her

compensable head injury on May 29, 2006, from Baptist Medical

Health Center, in Heber Springs, under the care of Dr. John

Albert Sweatt.  The claimant gave a history of having fallen at

Wal-mart and striking her face on a file cabinet.  The claimant
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was noted to have “a large hematoma to the right mid forehead.” 

While in the emergency department, the claimant was given an ACE

wrap and ice pack and directed to stay off of work for two days. 

She was also directed to keep her head elevated and not to blow

her nose and to take Tylenol as needed for pain.  She was further

directed to apply ice as frequently as possible for the next

twelve hours, along with other instructions.  

     Dr. Sweatt assessed the claimant as having “contusion with

hematoma to anterior forehead and contusion to nose and lower

lip.”  The claimant was informed that this large hematoma to the

forehead would most probably cause bruising to the face.  The

claimant was stable at the time of discharge.         

     The claimant underwent CT of the facial bones without

contrast on May 30, 2006, due to swelling of face after trauma,

with the following results:

FINDINGS: No fracture or dislocation.  Orbits and
paranasal sinuses are within normal limits.  Right
frontal soft tissue hematoma is seen measuring 6 cm in
transverse dimension and approximately 1 cm in depth. 
No associated calvarial fracture.  There is also pre-
septal hematoma on the right and smaller one on the
left.  The right one measures approximately 1.4 cm in
AP dimension x approximately 5.4 cm in transverse
dimension.

IMPRESSION: No evidence for facial fracture.  Soft
tissue swelling and injury right preseptal and right
frontal soft tissues as above.

     She also underwent a CT of the head without contrast, with

the following impression: “Soft tissue swelling without acute
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intracranial process.”

     On May 31, 2006, the claimant was seen by Dr. Frank Bivins. 

At that time, the claimant had subjective complaints of severe

pain in the forehead and neck, and some type of lesion on the

neck.  Dr. Bivins noted the following objective findings:

O: she [sic] does have a large amount of swelling in
the right forehead and down around both eyes.  She has
massive ecchymosis around both eyes and into the
cheeks.  PERRL, Cranial Nerves 3 12 intact, the lower c
spine is tender.  The cervical muscles are tight.

He assessed the claimant with “contusion of the forehead,

contusion of the face, and cervical strain.”

     Dr. Bivins saw the claimant again on June 6, 2006.  He

reported, in pertinent part, the following:

Chief Complaint: here [sic] for 1 week check up on
face, ha [sic] and stiff neck has gotten worse since
the accident, ha [sic] are new in the last two days.

S: the headache is frontal over the seroma.

Q: has a 9 cm area of swelling and ecchymosis on the
right forehead.  Both cheeks have a large amount of
ecchymosis.
The cervical muscles are tight and tender.  She has a
focal area of spasm in the left supraspinatus.

A: contusion forehead
Cervical strain
Seroma

P: will try to refer to the surgeon to see if the
seroma needs to be drained
Will start on PT
Continue off work
return in 2 weeks sooner if any problem

     The claimant underwent consultation with Dr. Dan Lister on



9

June 8, 2006.  He reported, in pertinent part, the following:

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS:
Ms. Van Wyk is a 68-year-old, white female who
apparently fell on May 29, 2006 striking her head on a
file cabinet.  She had a nose bleed, but she denies any
loss of consciousness.  She developed a large hematoma
on her forehead and has had some ecchymosis on her face
since then.  She presents for evaluation.

                      *** 

IMPRESSION:
1.  Hematoma to forehead
2.  Ecchymosis to entire face

PLAN:
I gave her the option of surgical drainage of this
versus conservative therapy.  I explained the risks and
benefits of both procedures to her.  I explained to her
that if you do drain a hematoma that she may form a
seroma that may require further drainage.  She chose do
conservative therapy.  We will set her up with physical
therapy to do ultrasound treatments on it.  I told her
to apply heat to the area.  I will see her again in two
weeks.

   
     She underwent physical therapy evaluation at Physical

Therapy Services of Cleburne County, in Heber Springs with

Physical Therapist Sheilah Presley on June 8, 2006.  At that

time, the claimant complained of constant aching pain on side of

neck, back of neck and up into the base of her skull.  She also

complained of daily headaches, which were almost constant.  In

addition, the claimant complained of pain across the top of

shoulders, and soreness between pain and shoulder blade, on the

left.  The claimant was noted to have a past medical history,

which included, but was not limited to a large hematoma of the

forehead on the right side.  
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     It appears that the claimant underwent ten physical therapy

visits from June 8, 2006 through June 30, 2006.  However, the

physical therapist’s notes of June 27, 2006, demonstrate that the

claimant continued with complaints of tingling in the forehead

and pain in the head.   

     On June 20, 2006, the claimant saw Dr. Bivins for follow-up

care.  He reported, in pertinent part:

Chief Complaint: here [sic] for 2 week follow up,
having ha [sic], and tingling in head above bump.

S: still [sic] having headache.  Is having numbness in
the right forehead and up into the scalp.  According to
PT the range of motion is better.

Q.  still [sic] has spasm in the left supraspinatus but
better.  The left trapezius is tender.
Still has a 6 cm area of swelling and ecchymosis on the
right forehead.

A: cervical strain
Contusion forehead

P: will allow to return to light duty
Continue the PT 
return in 3 weeks sooner if any problem
Will start on Flexeril 10 mg q hs.  I did warn of
drowsiness

     Dr. Dan Lister reported the following on June 22, 2006:

Ms. Van Wyk returns today for check up.  The hematoma
is down substantially from her previous visit.  She has
some areas of numbness on her forehead.  I told her
that that was not unexpected after striking her head
like that.  I told her the feeling may or may not come
back.  There is no evidence of any motor damage.  Since
this continues to improve and she has decided against
any surgical intervention, I am going to release her
back to Dr. Bivins at this time.  I will order some
more ultrasound treatments.  I told her to continue
applying the heating pad to the area.  I will see her
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again on a PRN basis.

     The claimant saw Dr. Bivins again on July 11, 2006.  He 

wrote:

S: is [sic] still having headache on the left frontal,
the occipital area and pain in the shoulders.  The PT
has been helping.  Still having numbness in the right
frontal area.
Also is stating that when she fell she hit both of her
knees and has been having pain in them.  She had some
bruising in the knees.  She does have a picture of the
left knee with some ecchymosis.
She states she mentioned the knees but I do not
remember.  At this time the bruising has resolved but
she still has pain in the knee and can not kneel at the
communion table.

O: the swelling the right forehead is down to 5 cm by 5
cm.  Less ecchymosis.  Still tender.  The right
supraspinatus muscle is tight and tender but better. 
The trapezius muscle insertion is tender.  Mild spasm
in the muscle.
The right patella is tender in the mid patella.  No
swelling.
She is tender on the left leg just below the patella. 
No swelling.

     On August 3, 2006, the claimant saw Dr. Bivins again for

follow-up care.  He reported the following, in pertinent part:    

    Chief Complaint: here for recheck on workers [sic] comp.

S: still [sic] having numbness over the right eye and
into the forehead.  Still having some neck pain.

O: the swelling over the right eye is much improved. 
She does have a mild droop of the right medial eyebrow.
The left cervical mid strap muscles are still tight and
tender.  She is still tender over the insertion of the
trapezius [sic]

A: contusion forehead
Cervical strain
Contusion knees
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P: will [sic] continue present management.
Continue light duty
She is making much improvement will stop the PT and
have her continue the home therapy.

     
    On August 29, 2006, Dr. Bivins reported, in pertinent part:

S: she[sic] still has some numbness over the right eye. 
States she has had some sharp pain in the right
forehead.  Is having some pain in the left knee and the
lateral neck.
She is till [sic] very upset over the swelling over the
right eye which has improved greatly.  I did explain
again that the swelling will take 3-6 months to totally
resolve and the numbness would take 6 months to a year
to resolve.  At this time there is nothing else to do
but wait for her body to heal itself.

O: the mid cervical strap muscles are not as tight and
The [sic] swelling over the right eye is down to 3 cm
by 2 cm.  The eyebrow has a much better range of
motion.

  
A: Contusion forehead

        Cervical strain
        Contusion knee 

     The claimant saw a neurologist, Dr. T. Freyaldenhoven on

February 28, 2007.  He wrote:

Chief Complaint (1/1): This 69 year old female presents
today for evaluation of headaches.  These headaches
have been bothering the patient for 9 months.  This all
started after she fell and struck the right side of her
forehead while working at Wal-Mart.  She denies a loss
of consciousness.  She states that she tripped over a
cord from a register.  She was seen in the Baptist ER
at Heber Springs where she was released with a
compression bandage.  She had a very large hematoma. 
She had imaging the next day which was negative for any
fractures, etc.  She has had severe headaches since
that time although these are improving.  She also still
has some swelling above the right eye.  She had
numbness and tingling in the right forehead area.  The
numbness remains only in a small area near her
hairline.  The tingling has resolved.  She feels like
the right side of her forehead does not move as well as
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the left.  She also has some tenderness in the right
forehead area in addition to her headaches.  The
typical headaches start abruptly.  The pain begins in
the bilateral occipital region.  She describes the pain
as nonthrobbing.  The pain is not exacerbated by
routine daily activities.  The headaches typically
respond to Extra Strength Tylenol.  She is not sure how
long these would last untreated.  She denies an aura. 
The headaches are most likely to occur when she is
bending over.  The current headache frequency is 8 per
month.

                           ***
HEENT: Pupils are round and equally reactive to light
and accommodation without APD.  Optic discs with normal
color, contour and cupping bilaterally.  She has about
a 1 x 2 cm area of swelling above the medial aspect of
the right eyebrow with a downward tilt toward the
midline.  Palpation of the occipital nerve reveals
bilateral occipital nerve tenderness with reproduction
of head pain.  Neck supple.  Carotid pulses are
palpated bilaterally and are symmetric, no bruits are
auscultated over the carotid and vertebral arteries.    

                           ***                      

Cranial Nerves: Visual fields full to confrontation. 
Ductions are full in all directions; there is no
ptosis.  Facial sensation is intact in all three
distributions of the trigeminal nerve; however, light
touch and pin are decreased about 20% in the
distribution of the right supraorbital nerve.  Her
muscles of mastication are intact.  Muscles of facial
expression are intact and symmetric.  She does not
appear to be symmetric in the forehead, however, I am
not sure that this is related to weakness.  I think it
might be more related to the area of swelling and
related structural changes.  Hearing is grossly normal. 
Symmetrical elevation of soft palate to the phonation.
Sternocleidomastoid and trapezius muscles are symmetric
and 5/5 in strength.  The tongue protrudes in the
midline and is without atrophy or fasciculations.

   
                           ***

Impression:
1.  Hypoesthesia.  I think this is the result of an
injury to the supraorbital branch of the right first
division of the trigeminal nerve.  I don’t think there
is true weakness in her forehead.
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2.  Occipatal neuralgia.

Plan: I discussed my impression with Ms. VAN WYK [sic]. 
We have mutually agreed on the following plan.  She
does not feel that the headaches are frequent or severe
enough to warrant taking a daily medication for
headache prophylaxis.  She will continue current
abortive headache therapy which seems to be effective. 
If her headaches continue to be a problem for her, she
might also benefit from greater occipital nerve blocks. 
I think her numbness will continue to improve some for
the next few months and she will then remain static.  I
suspect she will have at least a small amount of
residual numbness.  However, I don’t think she will be
left with a functional limitation.  I don’t know how to
advise her on the swelling or whether or not there is
scarring there.

     On July 3, 2007, Dr. Freyaldenhover, wrote:

     Based on my clinical exam, Ms. Van Wyk has about 20 
     percent loss of function in her right supraorbital nerve.   

                         ADJUDICATION 

     The claimant contends that as a result of her compensable

injury of May 2006, she is entitled to a permanent impairment

rating of 0 -14 percent to the whole person pursuant to Chapter

4, Table 9, of the AMA Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent

Impairment (4th ed. 1993).  

     However, the respondents contend that there are no objective

and measurable findings to support an impairment rating.

     An injured worker must prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to an award for a permanent

physical impairment.  Weber v. Best Western of Arkadelphia,

Workers' Compensation Commission F100472 (Nov. 20, 2003).  Any
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determination of the existence or extent of physical impairment

shall be supported by objective and measurable findings.  Ark.

Code Ann. § 11-9-704(c)(1).  Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-522(g) and our Rule 099.34, the Commission has adopted the

Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed. 1993)

to be used to assess anatomical impairment.   Permanent benefits

shall be awarded only upon a determination that the compensable

injury was the major cause of the disability or impairment.  Ark.

Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(F)(ii)(a).

     In the present matter, I find that the claimant sustained a  

a 7% anatomical impairment rating based on Chapter 4, Table 9 of

the Guides.   This table sets forth the Cranial Nerve V

(Trigeminal) Impairment Criteria.  The impairment description

under this section states that mild impairment due to

uncontrolled facial neuralgic pain entitles one to a permanent

partial impairment rating of 0-14% to the whole person.  An

impairment percentage for loss of sensation involving the

trigeminal nerve is combined with an estimated impairment

percentage for pain or motor loss.

     The instant claimant sustained a compensable injury to her

head, in the form of “contusion with large hematoma” to the right

side of her forehead, as a result of tripping over a cord on or

about May 29, 2008.  The claimant received conservative treatment

for this injury.  However, as of the date of the hearing, the

claimant had approximately two inches of swelling (in length)

that extended from above the medial aspect of the right eyebrow,
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toward the top of the forehead, near the hairline.  In addition,

this, the medical records are replete with references to this

swelling.  The claimant also has a medically documented mild

droop of the right medial eyebrow.  As of the date of the

hearing, the claimant had continued complaints of headaches, at

least twice a week, and she complained of numbness into the

scalp.  The claimant credibly testified that this swelling was

not present prior to her injury.  No testimony has been presented

to the contrary and all of the medical evidence of record relates

this swelling to her admittedly compensable injury.  On July 3,

2007, Dr. Freyaldenhoven opined that the claimant had about 20

percent loss of function in her right supraorbital nerve.   

    Therefore, based on the foregoing, I find that this swelling,

mild droop of the right medial eyebrow, and other related

symptoms of pain and numbness resulted from the claimant’s

compensable injury of May 29, 2006.  I further find that the

claimant proved she is entitled to a 7% anatomical impairment

rating(considering her pain, numbness, loss of function of her

supraorbital and mild droop of the right medial eyebrow), that

the rating is based on objective and measurable physical findings

of medically documented swelling, which remains above the

claimant’s right eyebrow, and a mild droop of the right medial

eyebrow, and that the compensable injury was the major cause of

the claimant's 7% anatomical impairment.  Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-102(4)(F)(ii)(a).

     In addition, the claimant has also requested compensation
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for facial disfigurement pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-524.   

     The instant claimant’s compensable injury resulted from a

blow to the head, when she fell and struck the right side of

forehead.  This fall produced “contusion with a large hematoma to

the right side of her forehead, along with ecchymosis to the

entire face.”  Although as of the date of the hearing, it had

been more than two years since the claimant’s compensable injury,

there remained a lingering permanently raised patch of skin,

which appeared to be filled with a watery matter/swelling that

extended from just above the top of her right eyebrow up to and

near the top of her forehead.  The claimant denied that this

patch of raised skin existed prior to her injury, and she

credibly testified that she is unable to raise her right eyebrow,

as this assertion was corroborated by way of demonstration during

the hearing.  Specifically, when the claimant made an attempt to

raise both her eyebrows, she was essentially only successful in

lifting her left eyebrow.  While this swelling has been

diminished with conservative treatment since the compensable

injury, as of the date of the hearing, this swelling had not

resolved.  It appeared to be about two inches in length and

slightly raised.  This swelling extended above the medial aspect

of the right eyebrow, toward the top of the forehead, near the

hairline.  

     This raised patch of swollen skin and mild droop of the

right eyebrow are noticeable on causal examination, and do

distract from the claimant’s appearance.  Both the swelling and
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mild droop of the right eyebrow are documented in the medical

evidence of record and by observation during the hearing.

Considering this above referenced swollen/raised patch of skin,

the fact that the claimant has a mild droop of the right eyebrow,

along with her inability to raise her eyebrow in any appreciable

degree, I find that the effects of these have resulted in

permanent facial disfigurement with the meaning of Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-524.   As a result, I find that the claimant is entitled to

$1,750.00 for her facial disfigurement.

    The respondents have controverted this claim for additional

benefits in its entirety.  Therefore, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to a controverted attorney’s fee on all indemnity

benefits awarded herein to the claimant, pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. § 11-9-715.

             FINDINGS OF FACT AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

     1.  The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Commission has        
         jurisdiction of the within claim.

2.  The employee-employer relationship existed at all 
         relevant times, including May 29, 2006.

3.  At the time of the claimant’s injury, she earned an 
    average weekly wage of $202.00, which entitles her  
    to a weekly compensation rate of $135.00 for both   
    temporary total disability and permanent partial    
    disability. 

4.  The claimant has proven her entitlement to a 7%     
    impairment rating for her compensable injury.

5.  The claimant is entitled to $1,750.00 for permanent 
    facial disfigurement pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.     
    §11-9-524.

6.  The respondents have controverted the claimant’s    
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    entitlement to additional benefits.

7.  The claimant’s attorney is entitled to the maximum  
    statutory attorney’s fee based on the benefits      
    awarded herein. 

                            AWARD

     The respondents are directed to pay benefits in accordance

with the findings of fact set forth herein this Opinion.

Specifically, the claimant proved her entitlement to a 7%

permanent impairment rating and that she is also entitled to

$1,750.00 for permanent facial disfigurement pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-524.

     Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-715, the claimant’s

attorney is entitled to a 25% attorney’s fee on the indemnity

benefits awarded herein.  This fee is to be paid one-half by the

carrier and one-half by the claimant. 

     All accrued sums shall be paid in lump sum without discount,

and this award shall earn interest at the legal rate until paid,

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-809.

     All issues not addressed herein are expressly reserved under 

the Act.

     IT IS SO ORDERED.

__________________________
       CHANDRA HICKS

Administrative Law Judge

CH/ml 
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